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or located within the projects’ 
boundaries. 

The EA contains the staff’s analysis of 
the potential environmental impacts of 
the project and concludes that licensing 
the project, with appropriate 
environmental protective measures, 
would not constitute a major federal 
action that would significantly affect the 
quality of the human environment. 

A copy of the EA is on file with the 
Commission and is available for public 
inspection. The EA may also be viewed 
on the web at http://www.ferc.gov using 
the ‘‘RIMS’’ link—select ‘‘Docket #’’ and 
follow the instructions (call 202–208–
2222 for assistance). 

Any comments should be filed within 
30 days from the date of this notice and 
should be addressed to Magalie R. Salas, 
Secretary, Federal Energy Regulatory 
Commission, 888 First Street, NE, 
Washington, DC 20426. Please affix 
Project No. 6058–005 and 6059–006 to 
all comments. Comments may be filed 
electronically via the Internet in lieu of 
paper. See 18 CFR 385.2001(a)(1)(iii) 
and the instructions on the 
Commission’s web site under the ‘‘e-
Filing’’ link. 

For further information, contact 
Monte TerHaar at (202) 219–2768.

Linwood A. Watson, Jr., 
Deputy Secretary.
[FR Doc. 02–16840 Filed 7–3–02; 8:45 am] 
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DEPARTMENT OF ENERGY
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Commission; National Park Service, 
Department of the Interior 

[Project No. 11659–002 Alask] 

Gustavus Electric Company; Notice of 
Intent to Prepare Environmental Impact 
Statement 

June 28, 2002. 
Summary: The Federal Energy 

Regulatory Commission (FERC) and the 
National Park Service (NPS) are jointly 
preparing an environmental impact 
statement (EIS) in accordance with the 
National Environmental Policy Act 
(NEPA) of 1969, and consistent with the 
Council on Environmental Quality’s 
guidelines, 40 CFR part 1500, on a 
proposal to construct the Falls Creek 
Hydroelectric Project (FERC No 11659–
002). The Glacier Bay National Park 
Boundary Adjustment Act of 1998 [105 
Public Law 317; 112 Stat. 3002 (1998)] 
(Act) specifies the NPS shall participate 
as a joint lead agency (with FERC) in the 
development of this environmental 
document. 

The Act authorizes FERC to accept a 
hydropower license application from 
Gustavus Electric Company (GEC) for 
the construction, operation and 
maintenance of the proposed 800 kW 
Falls Creek Hydroelectric Project 
located within Glacier Bay National 
Park. GEC filed their application with 
FERC on October 23, 2001. 

The Act authorizes the Secretary of 
the Interior to exchange designated 
wilderness land located in Glacier Bay 
National Park to the State of Alaska 
(State), for this project. This exchange is 
authorized if the Secretary of the 
Interior concludes that the Falls Creek 
Hydroelectric Project can be constructed 
and operated without adversely 
impacting the purposes and values of 
the park, as constituted after the land 
exchange. The exchange is predicated 
upon the State conveying to the United 
States lands worthy of being included in 
the National Park System. To ensure 
this transaction maintains 
approximately the same amount of 
designated wilderness in the National 
Wilderness Preservation System as 
currently exists, other land in Glacier 
Bay National Park and Preserve shall be 
designated wilderness upon 
consummation of the land exchange. 
This land shall be administered 
according to the laws governing national 
wilderness areas in Alaska. 

The federal actions under 
consideration in this EIS are whether to 
issue a license for construction, 
operation and maintenance of the Falls 
Creek Hydroelectric Project; the 
exchange of federal land with state land; 
and the removal of land from wilderness 
designation and designation of other 
land as wilderness. 

To prepare the license application, 
GEC followed the FERC alternative 
licensing procedures. In accordance 
with the FERC Regulations for Licensing 
Hydroelectric Projects at 18 CFR 4.34 
this included conducting a scoping 
process and preparing a preliminary 
draft environmental assessment (PDEA). 
The PDEA describes GEC’s scoping 
process and includes copies of 
comments received by GEC. 

The information and analysis from the 
PDEA will be used, in conjunction with 
other information, to prepare the EIS. A 
copy of the PDEA and license 
application is on file with FERC and is 
available for public inspection. This 
filing may be viewed on the web at 
http://www.ferc.gov using the ‘‘RIMS’’ 
link—select ‘‘Docket #’’ and follow the 
instructions (call 202–208–2222 for 
assistance). The PDEA and application 
are also available from GEC, P.O. Box 
102, Gustavus, Alaska 99826, 907–697–
2299. 

The EIS will consider a reasonable 
range of alternatives developed in 
response to issues raised through public 
involvement and comment from the 
GEC pre-application scoping process 
and any additional scoping occurring 
under this Notice of Intent. The 
potential range of alternatives will 
include the proposed action as 
described in the PDEA, a no action, a 
modified proposed action and 
alternative means of power generation 
that may be economically and 
environmentally viable. 

The potential alternatives will 
consider the issues previously identified 
through GEC’s scoping and other issues 
identified in scoping for the EIS. The 
major issues are: (1) The impact of 
reduced water flow on the hydrologic 
regime, resident Dolly Varden, 
associated Falls Creek habitats, and 
aesthetics; (2) impacts to the Falls Creek 
uplands and wetlands from the access 
and penstock routes; (3) impacts of the 
proposal on surrounding Glacier Bay 
National Park lands and waters; (4) 
effect of the proposal on the purposes 
and values of Glacier Bay National Park; 
(5) impacts on resources and recreation 
in the project area and surrounding 
lands resulting from a change in land 
management from NPS to State 
administration; and (6) impacts of the 
land exchange, including the removal of 
wilderness lands from Glacier Bay 
National Park wilderness and 
designation of wilderness lands 
elsewhere. 

Scoping: The scoping conducted to 
date by GEC under the FERC Alternative 
Licensing Process and comments filed 
with FERC on the application apply and 
will be taken into account in the EIS. No 
additional scoping meetings will be 
held. FERC and NPS are soliciting 
written comments from federal and state 
agencies, local government, private 
organizations, recreational users, and 
the public. Notice of this comment 
period will be announced in local and 
regional newspapers, including 
Gustavus, Juneau and Anchorage.
DATES: Comments concerning the scope 
of this project should be filed within 60 
days of the issuance of this notice. The 
draft EIS is projected to be available in 
late 2002 or early 2003. 

Filing Information: FERC’s Rules of 
Practice require all intervenors filing 
documents with FERC to serve a copy 
of that document on each person on the 
official service list for the project. 
Further, if an intervenor files comments 
or documents with FERC relating to the 
merits of an issue that may affect the 
responsibilities of a particular resource 
agency, they must also serve a copy of 
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the document on that resource agency. 
All documents (original and eight 
copies) should be filed with Magalie R. 
Salas, Secretary, Federal Energy 
Regulatory Commission, 888 First 
Street, NE, Washington, DC 20426. 

Comments may also be filed 
electronically via the Internet in lieu of 
paper. See 18 CFR 385.2001(a)(1)(iii) 
and the instructions on the 
Commission’s web site (http://
www.ferc.gov) under the ‘‘e-Filing’’ link. 

If individuals submitting comments 
request that their name and/or address 
be withheld from public disclosure, the 
request will be honored to the extent 
allowable by law. Such requests must 
comply with Commission regulations 
(see 18 CFR 388.112). In particular, 
individuals requesting their name and/
or address be withheld from public 
disclosure must submit two versions of 
each filing: one with their name and/or 
address redacted from the document, 
and one unredacted version of the 
document that includes the information 
to be withheld and boldly indicating on 
the front page ‘‘Contains Privileged 
Information—Do Not Release.’’ There 
also may be circumstances wherein the 
FERC and NPS will withhold a 
respondent’s identity to the extent 
allowable by law. All submissions from 
organizations, businesses, or persons 
identifying themselves as 
representatives or officials of 
organizations and businesses will be 
made available for public inspection. 
Anonymous comments will not be 
considered. 

Any questions regarding this notice 
may be directed to Bob Easton (FERC 
representative) at (202) 219–2782 or 
Bruce Greenwood (NPS representative) 
at (907) 257–2623.

Linwood A. Watson, Jr., 
Deputy Secretary.
[FR Doc. 02–16841 Filed 7–3–02; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 6717–01–P

DEPARTMENT OF ENERGY

Federal Energy Regulatory 
Commission 

Notice of Application Tendered for 
Filing with the Commission, Soliciting 
Additional Study Requests, and 
Establishing Procedural Schedule for 
Relicensing and a Deadline for 
Submission of Final Amendments 

June 28, 2002. 
Take notice that the following 

hydroelectric application has been filed 
with the Commission and is available 
for public inspection. 

a. Type of Application: New Major 
License. 

b. Project No.: 1979–012. 
c. Date Filed: June 21, 2002. 
d. Applicant: Wisconsin Public 

Service Corporation. 
e. Name of Project: Alexander 

Hydroelectric Project. 
f. Location: On the Wisconsin River 

near the City of Merrill, Lincoln County, 
Wisconsin. 

g. Filed Pursuant to: Federal Power 
Act 16 U.S.C. 791 (a)–825(r). 

h. Applicant Contact: Mr. David W. 
Harpole, Wisconsin Public Service 
Corporation, 700 N. Adams Street, P.O. 
Box 19002, Green Bay, Wisconsin. 
54307 (920) 433–1264. 

i. FERC Contact: Michael Spencer, 
michael.spencer@FERC.fed.us, (202) 
219–2846. 

j. Deadline for filing additional study 
requests: August 20, 2002. 

All documents (original and eight 
copies) should be filed with: Magalie R. 
Salas, Secretary, Federal Energy 
Regulatory Commission, 888 First 
Street, NE, Washington, DC 20426. 

The Commission’s Rules of Practice 
require all intervenors filing documents 
with the Commission to serve a copy of 
that document on each person on the 
official service list for the project. 
Further, if an intervenor files comments 
or documents with the Commission 
relating to the merits of an issue that 
may affect the responsibilities of a 
particular resource agency, they must 
also serve a copy of the document on 
that resource agency. 

k. This application is not ready for 
environmental analysis at this time. 

l. The existing Alexander Project 
consists of: (1) A dam, comprised of 
earthen embankments, an integral 
powerhouse and a gated spillway; (2) a 
803-acre reservoir; (3) a powerhouse 
with an total installed capacity of 4,200-
kilowatts and (4) appurtenant facilities. 
The applicant estimates that the average 
annual generation is 23,550 mega-
watthours. 

m. Pursuant to Section 4.32(b)(7) of 18 
CFR of the Commission’s regulations, if 
any resource agency, Indian Tribe, or 
person believes that an additional 
scientific study should be conducted in 
order to form an adequate factual basis 
for a complete analysis of the 
application on its merit, the resource 
agency, Indian Tribe, or person must file 
a request for a study with the 
Commission not later than 60 days from 
the date of filing of the application, and 
serve a copy of the request on the 
applicant. 

Additional study requests may be 
filed electronically via the internet in 
lieu of paper. See 18 CFR 

385.2001(a)(1)(iii) and the instructions 
on the Commission’s Web site at http:/
/www.ferc.fed.us/efi/doorbell.htm. n. 
With this notice, we are initiating 
consultation with the Wisconsin State 
Historic Preservation Officer (SHPO), as 
required by section 106, National 
Historic Preservation Act, and the 
regulations of the Advisory Council on 
Historic Preservation, 36 CFR 800.4. 

o. Procedural schedule and final 
amendments: The application will be 
processed according to the following 
Hydro Licensing Schedule. Revisions to 
the schedule will be made if the 
Commission determines it necessary to 
do so.

Issue Deficiency Letter—August 2002 
Issue Acceptance letter—November 

2002 
Issue Scoping Document 1 for 

comments—December 2002 
Request Additional Information—

February 2003 
Issue Scoping Document 2—March 2003 
Notice of application is ready for 

environmental analysis—March 2003 
Notice of the availability of the draft 

EA—September 2003 
Notice of the availability of the final 

EA—December 2003 
Ready for Commission’s decision on the 

application—December 2003

Final amendments to the application 
must be filed with the Commission no 
later than 30 days from the issuance 
date of the notice of ready for 
environmental analysis.

Linwood A. Watson, Jr., 
Deputy Secretary.
[FR Doc. 02–16838 Filed 7–3–02; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 6717–01–P

DEPARTMENT OF ENERGY

Federal Energy Regulatory 
Commission 

[Project No. 3615–002] 

Drew River Mill, Inc.; Notice of Site 
Visit 

June 28, 2002. 

The staff of the Office of Energy 
Projects (OEP) will be conducting a site 
visit for the Branch River Mill Project 
(Project) on August 1, 2002. 
Representative(s) of Drew River Mill, 
Inc. will accompany the OEP staff. All 
interested parties may meet at 9:30 a.m. 
at the Project dam. Attendees must 
provide their own transportation.
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